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Minutes of the Trust Board Meeting

Thursday 27 January 2011, Philip Constable Board Room

	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker (NC)
	Chair

	
	Mr David Astley (DA)
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Bailey (MB)
	Deputy Chief Executive & Medical Director

	
	Mr Richard Eley (RE)
	Director of Finance

	
	Ms Emma Gilthorpe (EG)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
	Medical Director

	
	Mr Patrick Mitchell (PMi)
	Chief Operating Officer

	
	Mr Paul Murphy (PM)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Ms Moira Nangle (MN)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	
	Mrs Alison Robertson (AR)
	Director of Nursing and Patient Safety 

	
	Mrs Sarah Wilton (SW)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	
	
	

	In Attendance
	Ms Di Caulfeild-Stoker (DCS)
	Chair, Community Services Wandsworth Division

	
	Mr Neal Deans (ND)
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mr Peter Jenkinson (PJ)
	Trust Board Secretary

	
	Mr J-P Moser (JP)
	Director of Communications

	
	
	

	Apologies
	Dr Graham Hibbert (GH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Sean Hilton (SH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt (MR)
	Non Executive Director


	
	
	ACTION

	11.01
	Chair’s Opening Remarks

The Chair welcomed Sarah Wilton, new Non Executive Director to the Trust Board.  Sarah has recently stepped down as a Non Executive Director of Wandsworth PCT where she was closely involved with the externalisation process with St George’s.

6 members of the public/staff were present during the meeting.  The Chair reminded those present that this was a Board meeting in public, and not a public meeting.  Those present would be given the opportunity to ask questions on agenda items at the end of the meeting; however questions from the public would be received following individual clinical team presentations.
	

	
	
	

	11.02
	Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations or conflict of interest.
	

	
	
	

	11.03
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING – TB(M)(10)6
	

	
	The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting held on 30 November 2010 with the following one minor amendment noted:
Page 5: The newly appointment Patient Safety Manager (not Patient Experience Manager)
	

	
	
	

	11.04
	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	No matters were raised
	

	
	
	

	11.05
	QUALITY AND PATIENT SAFETY
	

	
	
	

	11.05.1
	Clinical Services presentation - Cardiac Services
Dr Nick Bunce, Consultant Cardiologist and Care Group Lead gave a presentation from the Cardiology Care Group giving an overview of the services currently provided for the local population and the complex tertiary cardiology service provided to patients from South West London and Surrey.  The service line reporting and activity levels were presented.
The future developments for Cardiology services with patients from North Surrey were noted together with the London Cardiovascular project – Model of Care 2010 – NSTEACS proposals.
Alison Hughes provided an overview from a patient experience perspective, this is measured from complaints, surveys and PET devices she also outlined the improvements which have taken place within the department to improve services and communications with patients.  Audits are regularly carried out with the patients to assess how the improvements are making a difference to the patient experience.
Paul Murphy asked whether any improvements had been seen in the PET results from the hourly rounding pilot which has been taking place on 2 wards.  It was noted that this is not reflected on the PET results as the questions do not specifically define this feedback, however locally information from patients has shown improvements to their experience.

Nick outlined the process for becoming a Self Designated Cardiology Centre of Excellence, the timescales and who would need to be engaged with this.
Jan Beynon reported on the performance with discharge summaries and the technical issues related to iClip with regard to accurate data recording and correct use of iClip, the training issues with new junior doctors and locum staff are being managed, the discharge summaries are on the system however some are not being finalised to complete the process.  Assurance was given that the consultants are aware of the importance of producing the discharge summaries.
Hazel Ingram sought clarification on the booking system whether patients were going to have to ring for appointments rather than being sent a letter.  Nick reported that patients will be sent a letter asking them to contact the booking system to arrange an appointment.
Mike Squires sought clarification on how many extra complex cardiac patients will be referred from other areas and whether the Trust has the capacity.  Nick reported that the extra numbers could be around 200-500 patients per year, these patients would be admitted directly onto the cath-lab so will not have an impact on A&E or the emergency tariff model, the average stay for each patient would be around 3 days and would not have a huge impact on beds.
The Board congratulated the team for the progress which has been seen within the Cardiology Team over the last year which includes improvements to the patient experience, patient quality issues and positive financial position.
	

	
	
	

	11.05.2
	Organ Committee Annual Report and presentation
Dr Argyro Zoumprouli, Consultant Anaesthetist and Clinical Lead for Organ Donation gave a presentation on the overall supply and demand for organs in the UK, local performance, live donor transplant programme and vision for the future.  The team has been very involved with setting up a very complex organ donation service, Organ Donation Committee, protocols and educational programme throughout the Trust.
The team were congratulated as over the last year the team have carried out over 100 renal transplants and the outcomes for living donors are some of the best in the UK.  The team were asked what support is needed to grow the living donations programme as it is a very successful programme at St George’s.  It was suggested that additional theatre time longer term would be helpful and for donors to be able to go onto the emergency list.
It was noted that awareness is being raised around the Trust which includes cultural changes.  Everyone can potentially become a donor and awareness of this to be promoted both within the trust and throughout the local community.  It was noted the work is also taking place with local religious leaders so that they can discuss options with their religious groups.  It was suggested to raise awareness through the F/T membership and ensure there is clarity around what individuals can donate.
	

	
	
	

	11.05.3
	Quality Report

Alison Robertson presented the Quality Report which included the infection control report and current MRSA rates.  The key findings from the Inpatient survey (July 2010) were highlighted.  It was noted that the action plan identifies what work is being done against each area where improvements were recommended.  It was noted that there has been a dramatic improvement in mixed sex accommodation, however new guidance has just been published which will present the trust with some considerable challenges.  It was noted that areas of concern had been addressed under the old guidance, however the Clinical Decision Unit now comes into the new guidance therefore changes will be required within this area.
Sarah Wilton sought assurance that complaints were analysed and the response rates.  Alison reported that the performance report records the response rates which is closely monitored by the Board and the Patient Issues Committee reviews each quarter the numbers and nature of the complaints.  Emma Gilthorpe reported that the Patient Safety Manager is looking at themes across a number of areas related to aspects of care  and this will be regularly reviewed at the Risk, Assurance and Compliance Committee 
The Board recognised that step changes are being made to improving quality across the Trust and that the improvements will be reflected in the results of the next national survey.
The Board accepted the report and were assured that priority is being given to ensure that improving the patient experience and patient outcomes remains a key objective for the organisation
	

	
	
	

	11.06
	GENERAL ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION
	

	
	
	

	11.06.1
	Chief Executive Report
David Astley presented the report and highlighted the membership drive for F/T status which is the major Trust objective this year, 3600 public and private members have already been recruited.  Congratulations were extended to Rosalind Munday who had been awarded an MBE in the 2011 New Year honours lists for services to Healthcare.
	

	
	
	

	11.06.2
	Chief Operating Officer Report
Patrick Mitchell presented the report.  The A&E performance rates were highlighted, as of 27.01.2011 the overall performance rate was 97.02%.
It was noted that an analysis is being carried to look at why attendance numbers to A&E are increasing.
It was agreed that the Outpatient Service review team will include patients to ensure there is a patient experience perspective.

The Board accepted the Report
	

	
	
	

	11.06.2.1
	Trust Performance report – Month 9
Patrick Mitchell presented the report.  It was noted that 18 weeks from January 2011 onwards will be reported in February, however this will not be from the electronic ‘patient tracking list’ due to iClip issues.  It was noted that a number of specialities will not meet the 18 week target for admitted patients due to elective cancellations in Dec/Jan due to snow, flu and bed pressures.  All specialities should meet their 18 week targets for non-admitted elective patients.
It was noted that issues around mixed sex accommodation are tracked and monitored.

The Board accepted the Performance Report for Month 9
	

	
	
	

	11.07
	STRATEGY
	

	
	
	

	11.07.1
	iCLIP Business Case

Patrick Mitchell presented the business case for the second phase of the delivery of iClip which is related to the clinical systems which requires Board approval.
The first phase has been implemented, however there remain a number of data quality issues which are being managed, the second phase has a net financial benefit for the organisation of £12m and clinical benefits.
The paper outlined the recommendations to the Board for approval.
Emma Gilthorpe raised concerns around the problems still being experienced with Phase 1, however the major clinical benefits will be gained from Phase 2, assurance was sought that there is a mitigation plan ahead of Phase 2 which will be agreed with B/T and Cerner and the London Programme Board that the same/similar issues from Phase 1 will not be acceptable for Phase 2.  David Astley agreed that this would be discussed with R Carnell.
Sarah Wilton sought assurance that all the issues related to Phase 1 would be dealt with before implementing Phase 2 and asked if any lessons had been learnt from the Phase 1 implementation and how the process of project managing Phase 2 would be changed for the better.
Richard Eley raised concern around Option 4a as it states it would be beneficial to replace the iClip system after 2015.
The Board granted approval for the Business Case-iClip phase 2 subject to the caveats around conversations to be had with B/T, Cerner and the London Programme Board, the mitigation plans to be tracked and brought back to the Board together with the plans for investing in early training.

Approved – Board to be kept updated and informed of progress.
	March 2011

	
	
	

	11.07.2
	Community Services Update

Di Caulfeild-Stoker presented the report which demonstrated the work which has taken place since the transfer of Community Services Wandsworth staff to St George’s on the 1 October 2010.
It was agreed that an update would be reviewed at the Board on a regular basis and for the report to include what actions have been put into place to improve pathways of care with timescales.
Sarah Wilton sought clarification on the integration of the neuro-rehab services currently being delivered at the Wolfson and Queen Mary’s, Roehampton.  Di Caulfeild-Stoker reported that the CCP have agreed that services can be transferred as long as the different care pathways remain and that the Trust ensures that patient choice applies as applicable.
	

	
	
	

	11.08
	GOVERNANCE 
	

	
	
	

	11.08.1
	Finance Report
Richard Eley presented the Finance report.  The Trust is still predicting that they will achieve it’s surplus of £10m, the forecast is based on information from the Divisions and Directorates.  It was noted that the Bolingbroke site has been sold and this will ensure the Trust achieves a £4m surplus from the sale.  If the £10m surplus is achieved this will result in a financial risk rating of 4 which is required for the Foundation Trust process.  It was noted that the Trust had also received £4m from the Challenged Trust Board process.
he Board accepted the Finance Report for Month 9
	

	
	
	

	11.08.2
	Report from the Finance Committee meeting held on 27.01.2011

Emma Gilthorpe gave a verbal update from the Finance Committee which had taken place prior to the Board meeting.
The following points were noted:

· Assurance had been given from the team that CRP’s are on track to deliver a £10m surplus

· Concern had been raised around the ACU challenge and arbitration as the Trust does not have the reserves to address the gap.
· There remain some issues around the financial performance within a number of areas.  The activity taking place and coding within these areas is being reviewed and will be reported back to the Board.
	

	
	
	

	11.08.3
	Counter Fraud presentation
This item has been deferred.
	

	
	
	

	11.08.4
	Compliance Report including Board Assurance Framework

Peter Jenkinson presented the report which informed the Board of compliance related issues, risks and related developments occurring across the Trust.
Ros Given Wilson updated on recent the Deanary Visit, the outcome from the Surgery visit had been very positive, the Medicine visit has identified a number of areas for improvement particularly around training.
Paul Murphy raised concern that old data is often reviewed when external surveys are carried out and action plans are set out against data 13 months old, it was suggested and agreed that interim reviews take place and for the current data to be sent to the CQC.

Sarah Wilton noted that the Cancer diagnosis benchmarking data was not current, it was noted that this area has improved.

It was agreed that footnotes would be added if the data is out of date so there is a commentary on current performance.

The Board noted and accepted the Compliance Report
	

	
	
	

	11.08.5
	Report from the Risk, Assurance and Compliance Committee (RAC) held 19.01.2011

Emma Gilthorpe provided a verbal update from the recent RAC meeting.  The following points were noted:
· There have been ongoing issues with ID bracelets in terms of compliance with patients wearing them and having the correct information.  It was noted that iClip printers have now been placed on all the wards and there is a more robust system in place, progress has been made and this will continue to be monitored by the Task and Finish Group.

· Assurance Framework – there is now a robust framework in place and the quality of information around the risks has been improved, work is taking place with the communications department to raise the awareness of risks with all staff.

· NHSLA – positive feedback had been received from the informal assessment, the formal assessment for level 2 will take place in September 2011.
	

	
	
	

	11.08.6
	Report from the Audit Committee meeting held 19.01.2011

Emma Gilthorpe provided a verbal update from the recent Audit Committee meeting.  The following points were noted:
· There has been a significant improvement in the follow up and completion of actions arising from Audits
· Actions are underway to improve the procurement processes in Estates. Hopefully this will reduce the current high level of SFI Waivers
· The Audit Committee was very concerned at the overall Limited Assurance that an Internal Audit gave to IT Business Continuity and Disaster Recovery.  While management has agreed a set of recommendations to address this risk the Committee is also concerned that the risks are not being addressed quickly enough. The new ITC Committee will monitor this area closely and the Executive is asked to review this area and confirm back to the Board that the current timetable of actions presents an acceptable risk
· Having reviewed them, the Audit Committee recommends that the Board approve the proposed changes to the Trust’s Standing Orders, Scheme of Delegation and Standing Financial Instructions.  These will be circulated and agreed at the next Board meeting.
· The Audit Committee considered a further review of Clinical Coding Accuracy conducted by the External Auditors. We were pleased to note a considerable improvement in the level of coding accuracy in Cardiology and no incidents where patient safety might have been compromised. However we were disappointed to note no improvements in Orthopaedics since the last review 18 months ago. The key to improvement seems to be to improve the quality of  Discharge Letters. We were assured by the COO that this matter was being addressed. However as we regard this topic to be of particular importance from a number of aspects for the Trust we recommend that  the Executive monitor progress closely and that the Board receive an update on progress within the next three months.  Richard reported that the audit represented a significant improvement in this area.
· The Audit Committee, with the support of the COO, has asked for an audit of iCLIP phase 1 to provide assurances on data quality and on whether phase 1 provides a sound basis for moving to phase 2 implementation

· The Committee were pleased to note that a standard project management methodology is being introduced for the implementation of the CRPs and is also being rolled out to other major projects within the Trust

· The Committee undertook its annual review of effectiveness, evaluated through an anonymous online survey, reviewed the outcome and put in place steps to address two areas of uncertainty. Included in this review was consideration of the Terms of Reference and membership of the Committee. No changes are proposed
	March 2011

	
	
	

	11.09
	Reports from Executive Directors and Committees
	

	
	
	

	11.09.1
	Report from St George’s University of London (SGUL)

The report was noted.
	

	
	
	

	11.09.2
	Medical Director’s Report

The report was noted.  The Board approved that Dr Ros Given-Wilson has been appointed the Responsible Office for the Trust in relation to Revalidation.
	

	
	
	

	11.09.2
	Care and Environment progress report

The report was noted.
	

	
	
	

	11.09.2.1
	Non-Emergency Patient Transport Tender

It was noted that this item had been deferred as the London Procurement Programme have delayed awarding the contract by 4 weeks.
	

	
	
	

	11.09.3
	Report from the Equality and Human Rights Committee meeting held on 09.12.2010

The report was noted.
	

	
	
	

	11.10
	Any Other Urgent Business
	

	
	None reported.
	

	
	
	

	11.11
	Questions from the Public
	

	
	Hazel Ingram asked for clarifications around the move of the Fracture clinic to make way for the Urgent Care Centre
· Has the new location for the fracture clinic been decided

· Is there any hope that the waiting room will be larger than the current one

· Will the seating be more suitable for patients with limbs in plaster

· Will it be nearer to x-ray facilities

Patrick reported that the clinic will be moving to clinic 2 in St James Wing which has a larger waiting area than the current fracture clinic, seating will be reviewed and the distance to the x-ray department will be 10 metres further.

Mike Squires submitted the following questions prior to the meeting.

1. Item 6.3 TB(11)04 Quality Report, page 3

“Approximately 2,000 staff have received the seasonal flu vaccine to date”  Is this figure up or down on last year?
Ros Given-Wilson reported 2855 staff were vaccinated last year.

2. Item 7.2 TB(11)07 page3

What is a Virtual Outpatient Directorate?
Patrick Mitchell reported that members of staff work within the outpatient department but represent many directorates but come together under a single clinical director to make sure outpatients are properly run.
3.Item 9.3 TB(11)13 page 16

In the event that St George’s Healthcare Trust loses its Paediatric Oncology Service what will happen to patients of this service?
Ros Given Wilson updated on the joint services provided for patients between St George’s and the Royal Marsden.  Presently the paediatric oncology service is suspended whilst staff are appropriately trained and it is hoped that the service will return to St George’s.  Long term tertiary paediatric services across London are currently under review.
4.Item 9.3 TB (11)13 page 20 and 21

What is the value of the Bolingbroke Hospital site? Does this valuation differ to the one carried out in 2008?
Neal Deans reported that the net book value was £7.88m which approximately the same as 2008 which was £7.68m.
5. Item 9.3 TB(11)13 page 22

What was the cost of the review carried out by KPMG of the hospital’s 2011/12 and 2012/13 programme?

Was any consideration given to this review being conducted by the hospital’s own staff?
David Astley reported that the Trust had to secure the £4m Challenged Trust Board and also put together a 3 year robust cost improvement programme by the end of Janaury 2011.  In terms of capacity within the Trust and timescales it was not possible to cover this in-house.  The cost of KMPG was around £250k, this cost needs to be set in the context of the consequences of the Trust not achieving the £4m.  It was noted that the programme office which KPMG were setting up would be managed and run in-house.
6. Item 9.3 TB(11) 13 page 24

Have the Trust Board been informed as to any changes that may take place to the National Tariff?
Richard Eley reported that the road test tariff has been provided by the DoH.  The impact of this is currently being calculated and then feedback will be made to the DoH on any issues, a final tariff will be issued at the end of February 2011.
7 Item 10.1 TB(11) 15 page 1

What ‘unnecessary diagnostic tests does the Hospital now carry out?

How can ‘theatre and drug costs be reduced’?
Due to time constraints Ros Given Wilson to feedback directly to Mike Squires following the meeting.
8 Item 10.2 TB (11)16 page 2

Given that the PFI repayment for Queen Mary’s Hospital is now close to £15 million pa and is likely to exceed £22 million pa by the time the PFI contract finishes, who will own the hospital and be responsible for these repayments once NHS Wandsworth disappears in 2013. ?

How will any change of ownership affect the services carried out at Queen Mary’s on behalf of St George’s Hospital?

Due to time constraints Richard Eley and Neal Deans to feedback directly to Mike Squires following the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	11.12
	Date of the next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	The next meeting of the Trust Board will be held 31 March 2011 at 2.00pm in the Philip Constable Board Room
	


1

